Approved        

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
October 30, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 30, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.        










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment   








  1.1
Carmine Cioffi Re: Driveway – Mr. Cioffi stated he has a good size problem on Black Brook Road because after Pike paved there is no swale left and the water will run down his driveway like to did before. Mr. Cioffi stated if it is not fixed then he will back charge the Town because he paid ($3K) to fix the original problem himself. Selectman Nickerson offered to visit Mr. Cioffi tomorrow morning at 9:00 a.m. to look at the problem and then check with Pike. 






  1.2 Don Foudriat Re: Black Brook Road – Mr. Foudriat stated he lives three doors north  from Mr. Cioffi, Pike created a curbing in his driveway but then came in today and extended the blacktop, so now the drainage will come down the road. Mr. Foudriat stated he will not be able to operate a snow auger due to the elevation and the problem is easy to see, it will go down the east side of Black Brook Road. Selectman Nickerson will visit Mr. Foudriat as well. 








  1.3 Jeff Jenkins Re: Black Brook Road – Jeff Jenkins explained that there are two gravel driveways that Pike forget to bump out or provide an apron and he is assuming that Pike will come in with shoulder gravel, to back all of those areas up and blend in with the ditches. TA Veloski explained that Pike provided Director VanTassel with an extension for the original contract for shoulder work. Chair Giunta made a motion to allow Pike to apply shoulder gravel in the amount of $12,600 dollars. Selectman Nikcerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Jeff Jenkins noted that the gravel will fix Mr. Foudriat's problem but not Mr. Cioffi's problem, the pavement will need to be cut out. 








     1.4 Bill Whalen Re: 2.5% COLA Increase – Mr. Whalen stated he sent the BOS an e-mail regarding the proposed budget for next year and the discussion of a 2.5% cost of living increase (COLA). Mr. Whalen asked how the Board came up with that number because social security has just approved a 1.5% increase, how do you justify the additional 1%. Mr. Whalen noted there are a lot of residents on social security and they will be lucky to get the 1.5% and would like to see the Town use social security as a guideline for employee increases. Chair Giunta replied for himself, the increase was based on how many years the Town didn't give raises because there were 3 or 4 years when there were no raises. Mr. Whalen stated in the outside community a COLA means up or down and sometimes money is taken away from people when cost of living is down, in corporations sometimes there are paybacks. Mr. Whalen noted the increase is usually already buried in the budget figures for Town Meeting, so people are unaware. Chair Giunta replied the increases are addressed at Town Meeting by the Board. Chair Giunta explained the State is proposing a 6% raise this year for the five years employees received none and sometimes they do it like that instead of giving raises every year but now will pay heavily on the benefits end, so its a balancing act. Selectman Nickerson stated the 2.5% was an arbitrary figure that we asked TA Veloski to figure in to the budget but it is not set in stone because the budgets have only been presented and the Board has not been able to go back & pick them apart. 




    1.5 DPW Newspaper Article – Mr. Whalen referred to Gail Ober's article in today's paper and stated Ed Griffin in 2004 was the first person to be appointed Road Agent but it has been disastrous ever since then. Mr. Whalen asked the BOS to consider going back to an elected position and recommend for this year's Town Meeting, so the people can decide every year. Mr. Whalen stated it has caused a lot of aggravation for the BOS and they should be the last resort. Jeff Jenkins stated if the Town gets a new DPW or Road Agent every year, who is going to build the budget for them and plan ahead because that person is in a one year window, which ties the person's hands up and that is why we went that way. Chair Giunta stated it is a decision for Town Meeting.              


                   





2.0 Tammy Davis & Mike Gagne, Winnisquam Regional School Update – Mrs. Davis provided the BOS with a draft 2014/2015 budget. Mrs. Davis explained that the first page is certain items the district has to budget for, so these are “knowns” in the operating budget that show a 1.35% increase and may decrease a little. The second page is the district's MS-22 submission to the NH DRA, which shows a moderate net operating increase over the past 4 to 5 years. Mrs. Davis noted the district has been working towards small fund balances. Mrs. Davis stated the third page is the “Honeywell” project's cumulative results that shows a savings of $33,368 dollars with substantial energy cost avoidance. The fourth page is Major Budget Savings vs. Additional expenses and the fifth page is Building Improvements Capital Reserve Funds with a 5-year maintenance plan. Mrs. Davis stated the whole purpose of this is to get the information out as the school builds its' budget and the final will be presented on November 25, 2013 then go the School's Budget Committee before Christmas. Mr. Gagne noted they are negotiating with Teachers, Para Professional and Custodians, which would all be separate warrant articles but definitely impact the budget. Mrs. Davis stated they are trying to come under the $1.35 million budget but contracts are coming up. Selectman Nickerson asked if the Union School would be closing and Mrs. Davis replied they are doing a space needs assessment based on enrollment, a committee has been formed to review all of the data before a decision is made.  Mrs. Davis invited the BOS to attend a meeting to discuss the district's goals & vision for the next 4-5 years on January 4th. TA Veloski asked Mrs. Davis to share some of her insight regarding job descriptions and the salary scale. Mrs. Davis replied the School Board had them start merit pay last year for non-collective bargaining units because negotiation are not needed but evaluations are, we came up with a process to calculate merit pay with measurable & attainable goals for specific pools/groups. 









        




3.0  Budget Review 









  3.1
Other General Government (4199) – The Budget Committee, Historical District Commission, Solid Waste Committee, CIP Committee and Energy Committee were all level funded. 








              3.2
Police Department Update – The BOS reviewed a statistics comparison for the past two years. Chief Hankard reported that Officer Phillips is halfway through the Police Academy and is doing well with great grades. Officer Phillips is scheduled to graduate on 12/20/13 at 2:00 p.m. Chief Hankard explained he has a lot of left over equipment from the old Crown Victorias that he can not use. Chief Hankard stated he was contacted by a public auction surplus company, where he would have to take pictures of the equipment and the bidders would go through a screening process for purchase. Chief Hankard noted sale of the items would go in to the Town's general fund which would not be a lot but it would at least be something. The BOS agreed the Chief could look into the process further. TA Veloski asked if the State would take some of the equipment and Chief Hankard replied he wasn't sure. Selectman Ober asked if some of the items could be scrapped (metal cages, etc.) and Chief Hankard replied yes. Chief Hankard reported that the “Drug Take Back” day took place last Saturday and they received more than they have collected in the past but will know how many pounds soon. Chief Hankard informed the BOS he spoke to the Sheriff's department regarding radios and they have received one bid for the microwave system, which he is looking forward to being up & running.     
  3.3 Police Department (4210) – Chief Hankard stated the P.D.'s budget had an overage last year from the loss of Officer McSweeney that was approximately $9K but was pretty proud the budget was only over by $7K overall. Chief Hankard reported the salaries reflect the recommended 2.5% COLA increase. Chief Hankard stated he has increased the software maintenance contracts line ($5K) for computer repairs and maintenance fees, which increase annually by 2%. Chief Hankard noted the department will be doing a trial run of the program “Cop Sync” which runs through 9-1-1. Chief Hankard explained the problem with Newtown was that there was a six minute delay for response and Officer Weisensee has been working closely with the program out of Texas, the program connects to every computer then the Teachers hit a designated button that alerts the first five police cruisers in the area through their aircards. The another button is hit, to designate the location. Chief Hankard explained the cost is $10 dollars per month per Officer but if the school decides no, then the extra funds will come out. Police Cruiser Warrant Article ($34K)– Chief Hankard stated the cruiser would be a duplicate of the others out there and noted the new light bar has made a big difference. Four Wheel Drive Vehicle Warrant Article ($30K) – Chief Hankard reported that the 2007 Expedition has had a lot of mechanical issues recently and is proposing the purchase of a F-150 truck (estimates cost of $29,900 dollars) with the same equipment & set up as the cruisers. Chief Hankard noted he has heard nothing but good things about the truck (V6) and it gets better mileage. Chief Hankard stated the truck will make the department much more versatile and more effective. Chief Hankard proposed a spray under coat (oil) to help protect and extend the life of the truck, which will cost $225 dollars then $150 dollars every year after. Chief Hankard noted there is not enough in the police special detail fund to purchase both vehicles, so he would like to lease the truck. Chief Hankard & the BOS discussed the truck's specifications briefly. 









       


4.0  Non-public under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) –  The BOS entered non-public session at 5:39 p.m., with the OverSeer of the Public Welfare, Melanie VanTassel. Motion by Selectman Nickerson, seconded by Selectman Ober. Roll call vote, Nickerson - Aye, Ober - Aye, and Giunta - Aye. TA Veloski was also present. The non-public session ended at 6:01 p.m., the minutes were sealed and a decision was made to authorize OPW VanTassel to unseal the non-public meeting minutes of May 1, 2002 for review the re-seal. 





      





 
               




5.0  Old Business

  





                            5.1 DPW – Winter Sand “RFP” – The BOS agreed to bid.    
5.2 Winter Plow Routes – The BOS agreed to bid. TA Veloski to check with Director VanTassel which roads are involved.  





              5.3 Health Trust – Insurance Rates – TA Veloski provided the new rate information for the BOS to review.           
     






  5.4 Truck #6 Repairs – Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize the repair of Truck #6 in the amount of $3,420.62 dollars at Liberty International Truck. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



   5.5 Loan for new DPW Truck – TA Veloski reported that Town Counsel has reviewed and approved the paperwork. TA Veloski stated the payment will be $28,523.59 dollars over of the next five (5) years and is under the approved Warrant Article amount. Selectman Nickerson informed the Board that he received a call from the DPW that the new truck body is smaller and they are concerned because it carries two yards less. Selectman Nickerson noted it is a height problem even though there is a ten (10) foot body. Chair Giunta agreed we should go for the same body the Town has now. The BOS agreed to sign the paperwork on Monday, 11/4/13. 





 



     




6.0  New Business









  6.1
Temporary Alternate Duty (TAD) – TA Veloski explained there is a policy in the personnel manual regarding temporary alternate duty but it is not very clear, it says to send the employee to Department Heads to note what could be done under light duty. TA Veloski noted he will be working on this. 





     6.2 Memo from Susan Shannon Re: Special Duty Funds – Chair Giunta made a motion to allow the transfer of $18,523.58 dollars from the Special Duty Fund. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   

  6.3 Unofficial Tax Rate – TA Veloski stated the unofficial tax rate for this year is $22.979 per thousand (last year $20.573 per thousand) and there is $753,073 dollars in the unreserved fund balance. TA Veloski explained that $245K can be used to offset the tax rate and reduce taxes. TA Veloski explained that 1/3rd of the property assessments increased, 1/3rd stayed the same and 1/3rd decreased due to the revaluation. Jeff Jenkins suggested that AA Jutton place an explanation of the revaluation on the Town's web-site, like he has done in the past. The BOS will sign the Tax Warrant on Monday, 11/4/13 at 8:00 a.m. Selectman Ober made a motion to use $245,498 dollars from the unreserved fund balance to offset the tax rate. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passes unanimously.







     6.4 E-mail from Doug Rasp Re: Black Brook Road, driveway – Selectman Nickerson to conduct site visit. 








     6.5 Lower Bay Bridge – TA Veloski reported that he has been contacted by a few contractors that are uncomfortable with repairing the bridge, so they will not be bidding.  6.6 CIP Committee – Selectman Nickerson reported that the Capital Improvements Program Committee is almost 90% done and they have only one meeting left on 11/11/13.  









             6.7 Town Hall – Selectman Ober reported that she received a call regarding some missing items from the Town Hall that can not be located. TA Veloski suggested changing the locks. The BOS took under advisement. 







7.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.   










 
8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.
 








 



9.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.













10.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





              10.1 10/23/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 23, 2013. Chair Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of  October 23, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   












11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    













12.0 Selectman's Reports 







            12.1 Lower Bay Road Engineering – Selectman Nickerson suggested that TA Veloski start a discussion with C.R. Willeke to see what could be done. Jeff Jenkins asked if they would be discussing the whole road or the half that the State owns (Town owns other half) because it is two different funding pockets but Lower Bay Road is the worst road in Town by far. TA Veloski informed the BOS that he has discussed the State's portion with Mr. Willeke but he has been waiting to receive the rest of the “Y” project funds before going further. TA Veloski to start preliminary discussions on behalf of the Board. 












13.0 Non-public under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – The BOS entered non-public session at 6:43 p.m. Motion by Selectman Ober, seconded by Selectman Nickerson. Roll call vote, Nickerson - Aye, Ober - Aye, and Giunta - Aye.  TA Veloski and AS Rollins were also present. The non-public session ended at 7:12 p.m. Chair Giunta announced that the BOS voted unanimously not to seal the non-public meeting minutes and made a decision to review the DPW Director's job description, qualifications and responsibilities. The BOS also discussed the potential of an Interim position. Chair Giunta made a motion to regretfully accept the resignation of Director VanTassel. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 








            







14.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:16 p.m. 








  




15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 6, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

10/30/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


